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TAMIU Faculty Senate Meeting 
 

December 6, 2019; WHTC Rm 126 
 

I. The meeting was called to order by the Faculty Senate President, Dr. Lola Norris, at 12:07 p.m. 
 
II. Roll Call:  Dr. Lola Norris, Dr. Frances Rhodes, Dr. Marvin Bennett, Ms. Vivian Garcia,  
 Dr. Puneet Gill, Dr. Ariadne Gonzalez, Mr. Jose Gutierrez, Dr. Runchang Lin, Dr. Abby Lloyd, 
 Dr. Neal McReynolds, Dr. James Norris, Ms. Kimber Palmer, Dr. Leonel Prieto,  
 Dr. Kenneth Tobin, Dr. Lourdes Viloria 
 
III. Our Guests were given the floor. 
 
Dr. Pablo Arenaz 
 
 Dr. Arenaz informed the Senate that there is currently a binational meeting taking place on the 
campus with the mayors of the two cities, the Border Patrol and government officials from both sides 
attending. 
 Next week is our Commencement and the speaker is going to be State Senator Judith Zaffirini. 
There she will be presented with an award given to those individuals who have had a strong impact on 
higher education in our region. 
 Dr. Arenaz also announced that there is a new System Policy 12.06 in the works concerning 
post-tenure review. It deals with decreasing the amount of time that it takes for a nonproductive faculty 
member to undergo the post-tenure review process, which is currently 7 to 8 years at College Station. 
We (TAMIU) are already using this plan, so it would have no real effect on how we handle post-tenure 
review. 
 
Other announcements: 
 Tomorrow night is the annual Christmas Party and all faculty are invited. 
 The Tower should be mostly completed by the end of January and, if so, we will have a ribbon-
cutting ceremony around the 5th of February. 
 The Board of Regents will be meeting at TAMIU and on February 6th they will schedule a block 
of time for the public portion of their meeting, beginning about 1:30 p.m. and lasting 1.5 to 2 hours. 
 Ground-breaking may begin for the tennis courts in late February or early March.  
 
Dr. Tom Mitchell 
 
 Dr. Mitchell presented the Senate with a draft of the 2020 - 2021 Academic Calendar (see 
attached). The only significant changes are that New Faculty and Staff Orientation will be on Monday 
August 17th, Faculty Staff Assembly will be on Tuesday August 18th and the first day of class will be 
on Monday August the 24th. This will leave the remainder of the week of August 17th for department 
and college meetings. 
 We have heard from the Coordinating Board that the Commissioner has approved moving 
forward with our proposed BS in Petroleum Engineering and BS in Computer Engineering. Now they 
will go to a sub-committee of the Coordinating Board for review on March 18th. With their positive 
recommendation it will go to the full Coordinating Board on April 23rd. With approval by the 
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Coordinating Board it will then go to the Southern Association for their review and approval either July 
1st or January 2nd. 
 The Public Health degree has been approved and is on the books for next year. And the PhD 
proposal in Criminal Justice is very close to being finished internally. 
 Four faculty members were recommended by the Faculty Developmental Leave Committee for 
academic leave this year.  
 Twelve faculty have applied for Promotion and Tenure this year, which is a record. 
 
Dr. Steven Sears 
 
 Dean Sears and Senator Palmer presented the revised ARSSB Fixed Term Faculty Policy to the 
Senate (see  attached). This was generated by and approved by the Faculty and by the Provost and the 
President. After discussion this was voted on and approved unanimously by the Senate for inclusion in 
the Handbook. 
 
Dr. Maria Reyes 
 
 Addressed the Senate about her concern that teaching evaluations are being used as retaliation 
against her because of her heavy teaching load and the large number of students in her classes. 
 
 
IV. The minutes of the November 1, 2019 Senate meeting were approved unanimously. 
 
V. Old Business 
 
 1. Pilot for Signature Courses. The Senate agreed to table this until the February meeting when 
Dean Weitman could be present to answer questions. 
 
VI. New Business 
 
 1. Dr. Rhodes reported that the four pending Handbook changes have all been approved by the 
Faculty (see attachment for voting statistics). 
 
 2. Dr. Bennett presented the Senate with an insertion on page 2 of the Handbook linking it to the 
procedures on "Replacement of Faculty on Promotion, Tenure and Retention Committees" on page 50 of 
the Handbook (see attachment). This was voted on and approved unanimously. 
 
 3. Addition of P&T Guidelines for promotion to Full Professor. The Senate agreed that the 
Academic Oversight Committee should review what guidelines were available and engage the Provost 
in discussions of adding further guidelines for promotion to Full Professor. 
 
 4. General Faculty Handbook Revisions. It was suggested to the Handbook Committee that they 
review the portion in the Faculty Handbook describing the University Awards and that it should merit 
it's own separate section within the Handbook. 
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 5. Faculty Survey for Spring 2020. The Assessment Committee was charged with generating a 
brief survey to the Faculty to gather their opinions on the changing of the time lengths for courses and 
shortening the semesters. It was also suggested that the survey include one or more questions addressing 
Faculty teaching loads. 
 
 6. Ongoing Technology and Distance Education issues. 
 
 It was requested that OIT put our old faculty directory by department onto Uconnect for faculty 
 use. 
 
 Dr. McReynolds reported that there are issues with some of the video projections and some of 
 the computers in the science labs in the LBV Building. 
 
 
VII. Committee Reports 
 
 1. Academic Oversight Committee: did not meet. 
 
 2. Budget and Finance Committee: did not meet. 
 
 3. The University Ethics Committee: did not meet. 
 
 4. The Committee on Creation, Composition, and Responsibilities of Committees: see previous 
     notes on Handbook changes. Dr. Rhodes also reported that this committee will met in January  
     to continue filling vacancies in the various University Committees. 
 
 5. The Awards Committee: Dr. Gill reported that they will be receiving nominations for the 
     awards until December 8th. After this date the nominees should begin preparing their 
     dossiers for submission. Also, there were multiple departments and a college that did not 
     submit nominees. They will be contacted again to make sure they understand the process  
     and will submit nominees in the future. 
 
 6. The Handbook Committee: see previous notes. 
 
 7. The Assessment Committee: Dr. Gill requested that Senate members email her possible 
     questions for the future faculty survey on course length and teaching loads. 
 
 8. The Distance Education and Instructional Technology Committee: Dr. James Norris 
     reported that they have almost finished certifying AP courses for 'Quality Matters' and can 
     now begin work on Faculty on-line courses. Also, if you make changes to your QM certified  
     courses of 20% or more then they must be re-certified. 
 
 9. The Technology Advisory Committee: Dr. Viloria reported that TAC had met and discussed 2  
     main issues (see attached minutes): 
 
  - To try to work with OIT to find a better schedule for updating computers and software 
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     so that this doesn't happen during midterm or finals week. 
  - Review of OIT technology maintenance calendar so that it does not conflict with 
    Faculty teaching schedules. 
. 
 10. Fixed-Term Promotion Committee: did not meet. 
 
 11. Student Evaluations Task Force: Dr. Tobin reported that the response rate for the Fall 
       semester for student evaluations was 57%. Dr. Lola Norris informed this committee that  
       the Provost requested that they meet with individual deans to see what ideas they may  
       have for increasing this response rate. Also Dr. Allen may be attending the February Senate 
       meeting to report on the study currently underway of historic response rates for evaluations. 
 
VIII. The meeting was adjourned at 2:16 p.m. 
 
 


























